
  

 
 

 

     June 20, 2013 

 

From: Robert A. Stanley 

 

To: All Town Board Members 

Phoenicia Water Committee 

Candace Balmer, RCAP Solutions 

 

 RE: Phoenicia Water District Improvements 

 

Dear Friends, 

 

 As you all know, the Phoenicia Water District is in need of some repairs and improvements. Just a 

little background information: The Water District currently maintains an annual operating budget of 

$145,779.00. Of those monies, a majority is for day-to-day operations, specifically $107,078.00 are 

dedicated to personnel costs, fuel, utilities, contractual (testing, chemicals, etc.) and attorney fees which 

cannot be drawn from as these are continuous operational expenses. The balance of funds ($38,701.00) 

are for repairs and upgrades. There are general maintenance expenses that arise annually, for instance 

there are currently two hydrants that are cracked and leaking. These hydrants are priority because it 

relates to an issue of fire protection, another important service of the Water District. Hydrants cost 

approximately $2,500.00+ just for the hydrant, add to that the cost of installation. So it is advisable to 

maintain some monies for emergency repairs like these as well as main & service piping breaks which do 

occur periodically. 

 

Pump Replacement 

 Recently we were awarded a grant from NYSEG to replace the three pumps in the pump house 

located on Plank Road, saving the District and its taxpayers the expense of this work. The District, under 

the grant guidelines, will still be responsible for the approximately $4,000.00 of necessary plumbing work 

and freight fees associated with the pumps, as NYSEG will only pay for the electrical equipment and 

work. These pumps are, in my estimation, a priority because if they fail they would cause a catastrophic 

failure of the entire system and the entire hamlet would be without water until new pumps could be 

installed.  

  

High Street Loop 

The District Committee has been in discussion of finishing what has been termed the “High Street 

Loop” (herein after HSL). We hired Chazen Group to provide us with the necessary survey work, maps 
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and cost estimate for the project at an approximate cost to the district of $7,000.00 (project cost estimate 

attached to this letter).  

The total cost estimate for the HSL is $102,000.000. Simple math would dictate that the proposed 

project is well outside of the available annual funding. We all know that the completion of this loop 

would benefit the district and provide a secondary line of water availability for High Street residents in 

case of a break on the Bridge Street Bridge, which continues to be threatened by flooding. We also have 

an addendum bid price of $14,550.00 for Chazen to provide the necessary specification and bid 

documents and perform the duties of project manager providing the necessary technical oversight for the 

project to ensure it is done to the proper specifications. That brings the total project cost to $116,550.00. 

You should know that the District currently has much of the 8” piping in stock. Amounting to 628 feet of 

8” piping of the estimated 780 feet needed. Using Chazen’s cost figure of $65.00 per linear foot this 

equates to $40,820.00 of the estimated project cost. Which reduces total project cost to approximately 

$75,730.00. Still well beyond the current available funds for the District. 

 

High Street Station 

 According to Department of Health the High Street Pump Station located just below the Rte. 28 

Bridge on the Esopus Creek should only be used in emergency situations. They are currently performing a 

GWUDI (Ground Water Under Direct Influence) test. If positive, the District will be forced to filter the 

water from the High Street Station OR abandon the site. In conversation with Ulster County DOH, the 

preliminary reports are showing that we will be forced to filter. I don’t see it being feasible to place 

another filtration plant in harms’ way. I also feel that in an emergency it would be advantageous to 

maintain a pumping station along High Street. 

 

HMGP (Hazard Mitigation Grant Program) 

 As you are aware, just prior to Hurricane Irene, the Town had embarked on creating a Town-wide 

Flood Mitigation Plan. That Plan is currently open for public review and public comments for the next 

meeting. In the document, part of our efforts included mapping “Critical Facilities.” One of those facilities 

is the High Street Pump Station as it is located in the flood plain. Know that the Town, following Irene, 

completed a near $150,000.00 repair job around the High Street Pump Station. The well head piping had 

been exposed and the stream was approximately 10 feet from eroding the entire building. Due to the 

timing and available funding we were able to apply to FEMA and the Natural Resource Conservation 

Service (NRCS) – USDA to receive the majority of funding for the project (75%). The Water District, 

under Federal Guidelines, had to provide the 25% match, roughly $37,500 of the project, the State of New 

York then met the match providing the funds. This was done within the existing appropriations of the 

District, therefore there was no direct increase to the taxpayers and users in the District. 

 The Town Highway Superintendent, Water District Superintendent, Councilman Bernstein and I 

have spoken at length about the issue regarding the High Street Station. It is reasonable to say that we will 

endure future flood events. Although it may not flood as it did during Irene for some time, and let’s all 

hope that it doesn’t happen again, it is a very real possibility. The Town, County and State have all 

embarked with a new focus on Hazard Mitigation efforts. It is in our best interest to observe these 

climactic surges and be aware that the next flood is a mere rainstorm away. Last week the State reopened 

funding through the HMGP. A Letter of Interest (LOI) is due by June 28, 2013 a very short window. I am 

proposing that in consideration of the above projects and the concern for the longevity of the High Street 

Station versus available funding, that we tie the High Street Loop and Station projects into a HMGP 



  

application. Under the current guidelines there is no 25% match in funds coming from the State, I do not 

see that changing. So the District would be responsible for 25% of the cost.  

 I am proposing that we submit a LOI to the State to decommission the existing High Street Station 

and wells (2) and place it along the proposed HSL location on the opposite side of the road from the 

stream. The elevation would remove it from floodway and we could drill two new wells, which may or 

may not be necessary to filter (a test well would provide us insight). We could argue that, considering the 

location, the replacement of the High Street Station and Loop would provide a well-protected and viable 

source of water prior, during and after any flood activity.  

The current Pump House on Plank Road is in the flood plain, thus the current project for the pump 

replacement. Although the Filtration Plant is elevated above the flood plain, the embankment behind it 

has and continues to be eroded, threatening the plant and continual operations of the Water District 

following an emergency (flood). If the Bridge Street Bridge is damaged or damages the main across the 

bridge we could still provide water to High Street residents. We could also supply water to the entire 

District if a catastrophe occurs and damages occur at the Plank Road Facilities and the Bridge Street 

Bridge and Main through the completed Loop over the Woodland Valley Bridge. 

The District can provide the 25% match through the current stock of available piping. We would 

need to get estimates for the building, piping, wells, etc. in a fairly short time frame. The block from the 

existing building could be reused, much of the existing piping in the Station could be cleaned and 

reutilized providing further matching funds. This is a very viable project under HMGP guidelines and 

would again save the taxpayers of the district any increased cost. 

 

Conclusion 

 In closing, ultimately these decisions need to be made by the Phoenicia Water District Committee 

and the Town Board. It is our responsibility to provide viable and responsible projects that ensure the 

continued operation of the District while keeping an eye toward maintaining or reducing costs to the 

users/taxpayers. I also do not desire, at this juncture, to bond the cost of this project. We, as a board, have 

done well in holding taxes to a minimum and still provide the same services we have offered in the past. 

In a normal year and concerning jobs that provide a definitive improvement for the entire District, 

bonding and loans are a very rational investigation, but know that they also carry a long-term and direct 

financial impact to the users. Knowing that we have been provided this opportunity I would not like to 

squander it. I believe this proposal would provide a real benefit for the users without incurring a debt or 

increasing costs substantially to the Phoenicia Water District users. If we fail in this proposal we are no 

worse off than we are currently, which we could address at that time. If you have any questions or 

concerns please do not hesitate to contact me at your convenience concerning this issue at my office  

(845) 688-7165 or send me an email at shandakensupervisor@yahoo.com. 

 

 

Sincerely yours, 

 

 

Robert A. Stanley 

Supervisor – Town of Shandaken 
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